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Dear Parents/Carers 

 

Welcome to Kincorth Academy.  I am pleased to have this opportunity to tell you 

about our school and look forward to having the pleasure of welcoming your son 

 or daughter. 

 

Starting a new school is an exciting experience and we, along with our associated 

primary schools, have a programme to help pupils settle into their new school.  We 

aim to build on each pupilôs experience so that we can progress their opportunities 

for achievement. 

 

In this prospectus we have tried to give you a brief profile of Kincorth Academy.  It is 

written for an adult audience and I hope you find it interesting and useful.  Pupils are 

provided with additional information at appropriate times prior to and after joining the 

school. 

 

I look forward to meeting you and your son or daughter in the near future and I hope 

all pupils will make the most of the opportunities provided within the school. 

 

Please note that while the information in this handbook is correct at the time of 

printing, some minor changes may occur by the time it reaches parents. 

 

Mike Paul 

Acting Head Teacher 

 

School Address:     Local Authority Address 

 

Kincorth Academy     Aberdeen City Council 

Kincorth Circle     Education & Childrenôs Services 

ABERDEEN       Marischal College 

AB12 5NL      Broad Street 

       ABERDEEN    

       AB10 1AB 

 

Tel: 01224 872881     Tel: 01224 522000 

 

E-mail:  kincorthacademy@aberdeencity.gov.uk 

 

Website:  http://kincorth.aberdeen.sch.uk 

 

Facebook: Kincorth Academy Official 

 

Twitter: @Kincorth_Acad 
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Section 1  Who We Are and What We Do 

 
1.1 School Leadership Team 

The School Leadership Team leads all developments and improvements 

within the school to ensure excellent teaching, learning, support and care for 

each pupil.  The Head Teacher and Depute Head Teachers have a reduced 

teaching commitment to fulfil this role. 

 

Mr Mike Paul   Acting Head Teacher 

Mrs Susanne Henderson Depute Head Teacher 

Mrs Iona Reid  Acting Depute Head Teacher 

Mrs Laura Thomson  Acting Depute Head Teacher 

 

1.2 Guidance Team 

Each pupil is supported throughout their time in the school, by one of our 

Principal Teachers of Guidance.  The P.Ts. Guidance, who have a reduced 

teaching commitment, know each young person well and, if you need to 

contact the school, it is usually this teacher who would be your first point of 

contact. 

 

The three P.Ts. Guidance link with the schoolôs three houses ï Craigievar, 

Edinburgh and Fyvie.  Each pupil is allocated to a registration class in the 

house group of his or her Principal Teacher of Guidance. 

 

Mrs Elizabeth Gilbert Principal Teacher Craigievar 

Mrs Lauren Skinner  Principal Teacher Edinburgh 

Mrs Deborah Duthie  Principal Teacher Fyvie 

 

1.3 Teaching Staff 

Kincorth Academy has a teaching complement, which includes the Head 

Teacher, Depute Head Teachers and the Principal Teachers of Guidance, 

equivalent to 46 full-time teachers. 

 

Expressive Arts Faculty 

Miss Joanna Assiter   Principal Teacher 

Miss Danielle McCormick   

Mrs Natalie Radford 

Ms Sarah Wood 

 

Music Instructors 

Miss Lynsey Bolton   Woodwind 

Miss Shelagh Reid   Violin 

Mr David Dowall   Brass 

Mr Ian Lovegrove   Piano/Keyboard 

Mr Sandy Nicol   Percussion 

Mr Mathew Brechin   Guitar 

 

 

 

 



Health & Wellbeing Faculty 

Mr David Duthie   Principal Teacher 

Miss Heather McLaren 

Mr Andrew Pennycook 

 

Language & Literacy Faculty 

Miss Stephanie Flett  Acting Principal Teacher 

Mrs Kirsty Duncan (part-time) 

Mrs Helen Falconer (part-time) 

Mr Paul Foy (part-time) 

Ms Heather Leonard 

Mr Seyda Kilerci 

Mrs Iona Reid   Acting Depute Head Teacher 

 

Mathematics & Numeracy Faculty 

Mr Richard Gatehourse  Principal Teacher 

Mr Richard King 

Mr John Shaw 

 

Science Faculty 

Dr Duncan Webster   Principal Teacher 

Mrs Helen Celnik (part-time) 

Ms Aoife Cowman 

Ms Claire Illingworth 

Mr Dean Millen (part-time) 

Ms Theresa Scheuren  

Mrs Susan Talboys (part-time) 

 

Social Studies & RME Faculty 

Mr Ross McClymont  Principal Teacher 

Mr Steven Crichton 

Mrs Jo Kelly 

Miss Pamela Miller 

 

Technologies Faculty 

Mr Matthew Leslie   Principal Teacher 

Mr Neil Arbuthnott 

Mrs Michelle Bews 

Mrs Susanne Henderson  Depute Head Teacher  

Mr Andrew Hume 

Mrs Lorraine Main 

 

Supporting Learners Team 

Miss Irene Stove    Principal Teacher  

Mrs Maureen Gordon 

Dr Sandra Millar-Weyland 

Mrs Mary Molloy 

Mr David Morrison (part-time) 

Mrs Edith Morrison    

Mr Aaron Osardu (part-time) 



 

1.4 Support Staff 

All the support staff have remits which assist the teaching staff to provide high 

quality teaching, learning, support and care for our pupils. 

 

Library Resource Centre Co-ordinator Mr Alan Clark 

 

School Administrators     Mrs Claire Mutch 

(Job Share)      Mrs Heather Chissell 

 

Senior School Support Assistants   Mrs Heather Chissell 

(Job Share)      Mrs Anne Divers 

 

School Support Assistants   Mrs Michelle Masson 

       Mrs Marlene Somers 

       Mrs Fiona Spink 

       Mr Craig Sutherland 

       Mrs Christine Wood 

 

Supervisory Technician    Mr James Fraser 

 

Technicians      Mr Douglas Cruickshank 

       Mr Greg Davidson 

       Miss Laura Gallocher 

       Mr Frank Lyall 

       Mr Wayne Matthew 

 

Facilities Supervisor    Mr Alan Brodie 

 

Janitors      Mr George Lowe 

       Mr Jonathan Reid 

 

Pupil Support Assistants    Mrs Sharon Bourne 

       Miss Elaine Fenwick 

       Mr David Kidd 

       Miss Charlotte Love 

       Mr Donald McKay 

       Miss Kara McLennan 

       Mrs Nikola Trodden 

       Mrs May Whitehead 

 

Careers Advisers     Mr Danny Ramage 

 

Home School Liaison Officer   Mrs Alison Milne 

 

School Nurse     Mrs Jill Rattray 

 

 

 

 



 

1.5 School Aims 

Through all our work at Kincorth Academy, we hope to achieve our aims.  We 

recognise that all pupils, staff and parents have roles to play in enabling the 

aims to be achieved. 

 

At Kincorth Academy we always aim for excellence by: 

¶ Challenging and motivating ourselves to develop the knowledge and skills 

we need to achieve our full potential as successful learners 

¶ Developing confident individuals in a safe, caring and healthy environment 

¶ Meeting the challenges of today and the future with a positive attitude as 

responsible citizens in any community 

¶ Valuing, respecting and empowering all of us to contribute effectively. 

 

 

1.6 Background to the School 

Kincorth Academyôs coat of arms includes several symbols, which represent 

various historical links.  The towers indicate the city of Aberdeen and the 

portcullis is the link between Kincorth and Arbroath Abbey.  Prior to 1527, the 

lands on which the school stands, belonged to the Abbey of Arbroath. 

 

In 1551 these lands were passed into the hands of Thomas Menzies of 

Pitfodels, Provost of Aberdeen.  The colours of the Menzies family are red 

and white and one of the branches of the family has an eagle in its arms.  The 

significance of the eagle is further enhanced by the fact that Kincorth stands 

on the most easterly point of the Grampians, an area inhabited by the eagle.  

The name Seann Coirthe is the Gaelic form of Kincorth. 

 

In 1971 Kincorth Academy was opened to serve the Kincorth area which had 

largely developed from the late 1940s to the 1960s.  Kincorth Academy is a 

six-year co-educational, non-denominational school which does not provide 

any teaching by means of the Gaelic language.  Today, it serves a catchment 

area which includes Kincorth, Redmoss, Nigg, Altens and Cove. 

 

The school roll in September 2016 was 539 

S1   94 

S2 112 

S3 113 

S4   87 

S5   85 

S6   48 

 

In September 2013 Aberdeen City Council took a decision to close both 

Kincorth Academy and neighbouring Torry Academy on account of the 

condition of both buildings and the falling rolls.  The plan for the future is to 

build a new larger academy which will serve a catchment area covering the 

entire area of Aberdeen City which lies to the south of the River Dee.  It is 

anticipated that this school will open in 2018 and will be called Lochside 

Academy. 

 



1.7 Associated Primary Schools 

Staff from Kincorth Academy meet regularly with staff from our associated 

primary schools to plan for a variety of issues including the transition 

arrangements from P7 into S1.  These can include staff from Kincorth 

Academy delivering classes in the primary schools, P7 pupils visiting Kincorth 

Academy for a number of subjects over a period of time and an extended visit 

during June of P7. 

 

 

Our four associated primary schools are:- 

 

Abbotswell School  Miss Alison Kerr  Head Teacher 

Faulds Gate 

ABERDEEN   

AB12 5QX 

 

Tel: 01224 872714 

 

Charleston School  Mrs Laura Fowler  Head Teacher 

Charleston Road 

Cove Bay 

ABERDEEN   

AB12 3FH 

 

Tel: 01224 249349 

 

Kirkhill School  Miss Shona Milne  Acting Head Teacher 

Cairngorm Gardens 

ABERDEEN   

AB12 5BS 

 

Tel: 01224 874439 

 

Loirston School  Miss Kay MacDonald Head Teacher 

Loirston Avenue 

Cove Bay 

ABERDEEN   

AB12 4HE 

 

Tel: 01224 897686 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Section 2  Successful Learning 

 
2.1 The S1 Curriculum 

S1 learners at Kincorth Academy engage with a curriculum structure which is 

aligned to national expectations for Curriculum for Excellence.  Learners 

follow a common course of subjects, progressing from their primary school 

experience. 

 

Curricular Area Subjects 

Language & Literacy English 
Spanish 

Numeracy Mathematics 

Social Studies Social Subjects 

Science Science 

Expressive Arts Art & Design 
Drama 
Music 

Technology Experience in Business, Computing, Design, 
Enterprise and ICT 

Religious & Moral 
Education 

Religious & Moral Education 

Health & Wellbeing Experiences in Physical Education and Healthy 
Eating 
Personal & Social Education 

 

The activities, tasks and methods of learning and teaching which learners 

experience are designed to make them more competent as successful 

learners, confident individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors.  

Should parents require more information about the curriculum at Kincorth 

Academy or curriculum expectations in Aberdeen City or at national level, 

then they should contact Mr Paul, Acting Head Teacher. 

 

2.2 The S2 Curriculum 

Learners moving into S2 will continue to progress within same broad general 

education which has been on offer to them during S1.  All learners will 

continue to study all courses and will be offered increasing personalisation 

and choice in their approach to completing tasks and topics. 

 

2.3 The S3 Curriculum 

Learners progressing into S3 will continue to have a core curriculum of 

subjects including English, Maths, Physical Education, PSE, RME and a 

Modern Language.  Elements of specialisation may be on offer in Expressive 

Arts, Science, Social Studies and Technology.  Parents of learners about to 

enter S3, are invited to a Parentsô Information Evening during which the 

experiences and the choice processes are explained to them. 

 

2.4 The S4/5/6 Curriculum 

Young people entering S4 are required to make six course choices which will 

include English and Mathematics.  They will also follow courses in Personal & 

Social Education, Health & Wellbeing and Religious & Moral Education and 

Wider Achievement. 



 

The courses they choose will build on their experiences and successes in S3.   

Parents of these learners are invited to a Parentsô Information Evening during 

which the courses, the choice processes and the schoolôs expectations of S4 

students are explained to them. 

 

Learners entering S5 are required to make five course choices.  All learners 

also follow core courses in Personal & Social Education, Physical Education 

and Wider Achievement and may have some additional time for private study 

or other activities.  The S5 curriculum is constructed in such a way that it 

allows these students to build on what they studied in S4.  Parents of these 

students are invited to a Parentsô Information Evening during which the 

courses, the choice processes and the schoolôs expectations of S5 students 

are explained to them. 

 

Students entering S6 are required to make five course choices.  These 

choices are expected to build on previous learning and relate to future 

education or career intentions.  All learners in S6 continue to follow courses in 

Personal & Social Education, Physical Education and Wider Achievement.  

Parents of these young people are invited to a Parentsô Information Evening 

during which the courses, the choice processes and the schoolôs expectations 

of S6 students are explained to them. 

 

Most of the courses on offer in S4, S5 and S6 are National 4, National 5 

Higher and Advanced Higher levels.  Some courses in S5 and S6 are 

delivered by staff from North East Scotland College, are run in partnership 

with Torry Academy.  Some Advanced Higher options are delivered on a 

citywide basis in either Aberdeen Grammar School or Harlaw Academy.  We 

are planning, that, with the exception of courses delivered by North East 

Scotland College, all S4 learners will be based in Kincorth Academy. 

 

In 2016-2017 the courses for learners in S4, S5 and S6 will be planned and 

delivered as one unit.  Pupils will be grouped accordingly to the correct level of 

course meaning that the following combinations of classes will exist 

¶ S4 learners only 

¶ S5 learners only 

¶ S6 learners only 

¶ S4 & 5 learners combined 

¶ S5 & 6 leaners combined 

¶ S4, 5 & 6 learners combined 

 

2.5 Personal & Social Education 

Successful learning is assisted at Kincorth Academy by effective pupil 

support.  The Principal Teachers of Guidance aim to encourage and sustain 

the academic, personal and social development of all the young people in 

their care and, in order to achieve this, are given time by having a reduced 

teaching commitment. 

 

These teachers consult regularly with all subject teaching staff and, as such, 

monitor the progress of each learner.  The Guidance staff are always 



available to learners for help and advice on an individual basis.  They arrange 

a programme of structured interviews with each learner throughout the year 

and deliver the Personal & Social Education course to all students each week.  

Parents are encouraged to discuss issues which may affect a young personôs 

education with the appropriate PT Guidance.  Parents are asked to make 

appointments by telephoning the school. 

 

The Personal & Social Education course is designed primarily to address the 

needs of learners as they mature and to help them with important transitions.  

On occasions visitors from external agencies visit the school to enhance the 

programme e.g. Fire Education Officers, Police, NHS staff and 

representatives from charities, colleges and universities. 

 

The PSE course includes work on health education such as personal hygiene, 

drugs, smoking, alcohol and sex education.  The course also aims to promote 

responsible attitudes and positive relationships through work on bullying and 

peer pressure issues.  Learners are prepared for the world of work through 

aspects of careers education including a work experience placement during 

S4.  Students are also encouraged, through PSE, to maintain a record of their 

achievements, to be able to identify their strengths and weaknesses and set 

personal targets for the future. 

 

2.6 Registration 

Every young person attends a registration period for 10 minutes each morning 

at 8.30am.  Registration sets the tone for the school day, allows learners to be 

registered and various communications to take place.  During this time the 

Pupil Bulletin is shared with pupils making them aware of a wide range of 

activities.  A parent-friendly version of the daily Pupil Bulletin is available on 

the school website each day. 

 

2.7 Meeting Learnersô Needs 

We aim to meet the needs of all learners regardless of their academic ability.  

Assistance may be provided to a young person on a short-term basis, for 

example, to overcome some temporary difficulty in that personôs life or 

assistance may be provided throughout a learnerôs school career to support a 

specific learning difficulty or in response to emotional vulnerability that may 

hinder the learning process. 

 

Our Supporting Learners team has developed a range of expertise in 

supporting the learning needs of young people.  We liaise with services such 

as Educational Psychology, Speech & Language Therapy, NHS Grampian, 

Social Work and Skills Development Scotland.  The support of external 

agencies is requested after discussion and agreement with learners and 

parents or carers. 

 

Relevant information is shared with subject teachers, primarily through our 

database, so that successful teaching and learning can be planned and 

developed to meet each learnerôs needs and that learnersô progress is 

monitored.  Young people who require significant levels of support through an 

Individualised Education Plan or a Co-ordinated Support Plan, will have their 



progress reviewed termly against the targets which have been set.  Kincorth 

Academy is using the Childôs Plan to access and monitor support for a 

number of young people. 

  

Parents of learners with significant needs are invited in annually to participate 

in a review of their sonôs or daughterôs progress over the previous year and to 

consider targets for the following year. 

 

At any time, if a parents wishes to discuss the potential need for additional 

support, the relevant Principal Teacher of Guidance or Miss Stove, Principal 

Teacher of our Supporting Learners Team are available to be consulted. 

 

2.8 Homework 

At Kincorth Academy we aim for excellence by challenging and motivating 

pupils to develop the knowledge and skills necessary to achieve their full 

potential.  Homework is an important part of this and supports the aims of 

Curriculum for Excellence in developing the four capacities:  Successful 

Learners; Effective Contributors; Confident Individuals and Responsible 

Citizens. 

As such homework is more than just busy work.  Pupils will be issued with 

meaningful tasks which enhance the classroom curriculum and which have 

clear aims and objectives.  Homework will seek to stimulate and challenge 

pupils to demonstrate a range of transferable skills as well as subject specific 

knowledge. 

Each learner must take responsibility for completing tasks on time and to the 

best of their ability .  It is also important that learners ask for help should they 

require further assistance to complete their homework.  Pupils also have the 

opportunity to complete homework tasks at school and can make use of the 

facilities in the library and within depart ments.  Many departments and class 

teachers also post material and tasks on Google Classroom which can be 

accessed from a variety of devices including i pads and mobile phones.  

Pupils are also encouraged to work collaboratively with other students 

following the same courses.  Through discussion and debate learners will 

wrestle with complex problems and arrive at solutions.  Pupils are also 

encouraged to access relevant web sites, details of which will be provided by 

Faculties. In this manner learners can become increasingly independent and 

proactive in their learning.  

It is envisaged that homework will comprise of the activities listed below and 

that, as a rough guide, this will take up to an hour each evening.  This will 

however vary and for Senior pupils this will increase significantly at certain 

times of year as they prepare for internal assessments as well as prelims and 

final exams. 

 



 
 

 

Homework Activities  

Recount  

Pupils should engage in conversation with others about their learning.  They 

should focus on what they have learnt and the skills they employed to 

successfully complete tasks. 

Learners should be able to talk about learning intentions, the activities they 

undertook, the skills they developed and how they knew they were successful 

in their learning.  Ideally, each pupil should be able to teach a parent or carer 

some things that the parent / carer did not previously know or couldnôt do.   

Revise  

Revising the work of the class ensures that knowledge is retained. It is 

important that pupils regular ly look back over their learning in order to ensure 

that they are prepared to successfully demonstrate and apply their knowledge 

and skills in a number of different scenarios.  Assessment procedures are 

ongoing and can take the form of  formal written and practical assessments as 

well as more holistic assessment of day to day work.  

All learners should take responsibility for planning adequate revision time 

from S1 onwards.  It is important to establish positive routines early on.  

Those in the Senior phase should expect to commit more time to revision 

activities, many of which will be directed by the relevant subject.  

Read  

It is important that all pupils are encouraged to read every day.  This can be 

reading which relates to the curriculum such as specific texts in English, or a 

chapter of a textbook.  Pupils should also be reading newspaper articles 

whether in print or on -line ï this helps improve our young learnersô 

vocabulary and knowledge of the world around them.  General knowledge 

and an awareness of social issues allow pupils to engage more successfully 



with other complex ideas and contribute to their ability to be res ponsible 

citizens. 

Pupils should also be encouraged to read a variety of different texts for 

pleasure ï establishing good habits early pays long terms dividends. 

Research  

In order to contribute effectively pupils will often be asked to research specific 

topics or questions.  This is part and parcel of becoming increasingly 

independent and ensures that pupils are prepared to contribute effectively in 

class.  Pupils are also encouraged to be proactive and build upon what they 

have been doing in class through further investigation.  

Rehearse  

Pupils may be asked to prepare for presentations or school productions by 

rehearsing at home.  Again this is vital as it builds confidence and improves 

the learnerôs chances of successfully demonstrating the relevant skills. 

 

 

2.9 Instrumental Tuition 

The specialised support we receive from our team of music instructors is 

beneficial to our provision of successful learning.  Young people receiving 

instrumental tuition will be released from their timetabled classes.  Miss 

Assiter, Principal Teacher of Expressive Arts, undertakes to timetable these 

lessons in a manner which spreads the lessons across a number of subject 

classes.  Learners have the responsibility of informing subject teachers about 

their lessons and catching up on any work which has been missed. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Section 3  Working with Parents and the Community 

 
3.1 Community 

Communication with parents and carers is important, however, parents often 

feel that communication with school when children move to secondary is not 

as easy as with your childôs primary school.  At Kincorth Academy we are 

keen to promote good communication between home and school in order to 

best support our young people. 

 

 

 
 

 

We welcome telephone calls from parents, however, in order to best deal with 

your concerns, it is helpful if your calls are directed to the people who best 

know your child.  Concerns relating mainly to your own child about progress, 

timekeeping, attendance, homework and relationships with peers should be 

directed to your childôs PT Guidance (Mrs Gilbert for Craigievar pupils, Mrs 

Skinner for Edinburgh pupils and Mrs Duthie for Fyvie pupils). 

 

If you have a concern that is more serious and may involve a number of other 

young people then your concerns will be more swiftly dealt with by contacting 

your childôs Head of House (Mrs Thomson ï Craigievar, Mrs Henderson ï 

Edinburgh and Mrs Reid ï Fyvie).  The Depute Head Teachers, as Heads of 

House, convene two meetings each week to discuss matters of support and 

concern relating to young people in their Houses. 

 

Concerns about the quality of teaching, school policies and procedures, 

serious indiscipline and behaviour in the community should be directed to Mr 

Paul, Acting Head Teacher. 

 

Sometimes communication comes from the school, in paper form, via the 

learners and parents should check schoolbags regularly.  Recognising that 

this is often not the best method to communicate with parents we are always 

seeking better ways to use the school website. 

 



The school website address is www.kincorth.aberdeen.sch.uk 

 

Parents can e-mail the school via KincorthAcademy@aberdeencity.gov.uk 

 

At certain transition stages parents are invited to attend Parentsô Information 

Evenings where specific information will be given. 

 

3.2 Reporting Progress 

Parents receive reports on their childôs progress.  These reports are designed 

to indicate levels of attainment and comment  on the learnerôs attitude and 

effort.  Parents should find the comments written by teachers helpful and 

parents are asked to support the work of the teachers by helping young 

people overtake the advice given in the report. 

 

 Reports in 2016-2017 were completed according to the following schedule:- 

 S1  May (full report) 

 S2 March (full report) 

 S3 November (full report) 

 S4-S6 September, December & March (interim reports) 

 

Parents are also invited annually to discuss their childôs progress.  Such 

invitations will be posted to you.  These meetings take place from 4.30 -  

7.00pm and allow for discussion with subject staff.  The pattern for these in 

2016-2017 was as follows:- 

S1 ï March 

S2 ï November 

S3 ï February 

S4-6 - September 

 

From session 2016-2017, learners progress is also being monitored through 

our the tracking and monitoring system on our management information 

system - SEEMIS.  At points in the year, each learner has a Learning 

Conversation with each subject teacher and has their progress analysed.  The 

House Teams (PTs Guidance and DHTs) intervene and involve parents 

where a number of subjects are below target. 

 

The school produces a Standards and Quality Report each September in 

which we report on our progress in improving the school. 

 

3.3 Child Protection 

Kincorth Academy has designated Depute Head Teacher, Mrs Laura 

Thomson, to take on the role of Child Protection Co-ordinator.  This role 

involves training staff in respect of issues of child protection and reporting any 

child we think may have come to harm as a consequence of possible abuse.  

If this situation arises, the school is required to refer the child to staff within 

Aberdeen City Council Joint Child Protection Unit or the Police and, under 

these circumstances, the parent would not normally be consulted. 

 

At times, teachers may be required to photograph or video-record pupils as 

part of assessment evidence for Curriculum for Excellence or for National 

http://www.kincorth.aberdeen.sch.uk/
mailto:KincorthAcademy@aberdeencity.gov.uk


Qualifications operated by the SQA.  This photographic evidence will be 

retained in school for as short a period as possible and destroyed when it is 

no longer needed.  In order to protect your child, staff at the school will always 

seek your specific permission, if they wish to use photographs more widely, 

for example, as part of a press article. 

 

3.4 The Parent Council 

All parents of learners at Kincorth Academy are members of the Parent 

Forum.  The Scottish Schools (Parental Involvement Act) 2006 aims to 

improve the quality and extent of parentsô involvement in their own childôs 

learning and in the education the school provides. 

 

From within the Parent Forum, a Parent Council has been formed.  The 

Parent Council has around 12 parent members and is joined at its meetings 

by Mrs Henderson, Depute Head Teacher, in addition to the acting Head 

Teacher. 

 

The Parent Council meets about seven times per year to discuss issues which 

relate to the school and can act as a vehicle for consulting and 

communicating with parents.  The Parent Council works closely with the 

school to create an effective partnership between parents, learners and 

school staff.  The chairperson of the Parent Council can be contacted via the 

school. 

Chairperson of the Parent Council : Ms Nicole Clark 

 

3.5 School Chaplains 

The school works with its team of chaplains who can be involved in delivering 

assemblies or adding to curricular work in classrooms. 

Our current co-ordinating chaplain is Rev. Eddie McKenna of South St 

Nicholas Church. 

 

3.6 Partnerships 

We recognise that it is important for learners and staff at Kincorth Academy to 

have the opportunity to work and learn with people from outwith school.  

Kincorth Academy has developed a good business partnership link with 

Petrofac and school staff meet with staff from Petrofac on a regular basis to 

plan for how the two organisations can be of benefit to each other.  Over the 

past 16 years of the partnership, pupils have benefited from Petrofac through 

business games, pupil mentoring, work experience and the provision of a 

multi-purpose sports facility. 

 

We have a link with School 71 in Gomel, Belarus, one of Aberdeenôs twin 

cities.  This exchange has allowed young people from Gomel and Kincorth to 

visit each otherôs countries and schools and live in each otherôs homes.  In 

2014, we also established a link with Albertus-Magnus Gymnasium in 

Regensburg, Germany. 

 

We have strengthened our link with Peru through our work with the Vine 

Trust.  Since 2005, groups of senior students and staff have travelled to Peru 

to work with street children and experience a way of life very different to our 



own.  We hope to continue to offer this opportunity on alternate years so that 

every S5 and S6 pupil has the chance to opt into this once during their senior 

years.   

 

Kincorth Academy benefits from many more developing partnerships and 

promotes work in this area to encourage young people to grow as responsible 

citizens. 

 

3.7 Admissions 

If your child resides in Kincorth Academy zone during March of their P7, they 

will normally be automatically offered a place in S1 for the following August. 

 

If you live outwith the Kincorth Academy zone, as designated by Aberdeen 

City Council, then you may apply for a place within the school.  Staff within 

Kincorth Academy are able to advise you about this process, which varies 

depending on specific dates within the year.  A Schools Placing Request form 

is available from the school office and Mr Paul, Acting Head Teacher, deals 

with all admissions to the school outwith those automatically transferring from 

P7 into S1. 

 

Mrs Thomson, Depute Head Teacher, oversees the transfer of all young 

people from P7 into S1 and arranges for three tours of the school each 

December for parents of P7 pupils who are interested in attending. 

 

 
 

 

 



Section 4  Our Positive Ethos 

 
4.1 Managing Behaviour 

The purpose of the school discipline system is to help secure and maintain an 

environment in the school which fosters a positive approach to learning and 

allows individuals to pursue their education with a minimum of disturbance 

and distraction. 

 

The keynote is self-discipline and responsibility, which is promoted and re-

inforced by the learnersô overall experience of school, both inside and outside 

the classroom.  This means providing educational activities for young people 

in every class that are appropriate to their needs, abilities and interests. 

 

For classroom management purposes this code has been translated into a 

concise set of class rules which are displayed on every classroom wall.  We 

feel sure that, with the support of parents, this code can provide a sound basis 

for achieving the right kind of atmosphere in Kincorth Academy. 

 

Ground Rules 

¶ Arrive on time, properly prepared* for the lesson 

¶ Listen to the person who is meant to be talking 

¶ Follow instructions straightaway 

¶ Keep hands, feet and unkind words to yourself 

¶ Take care of equipment, materials and your school 

 

*Properly prepared means that learners are on time, in uniform, have their   

  pens, pencils etc. 

 

 

 

 

There are, of course, 

occasions when a young 

person will breach these 

rules and staff will follow 

the schoolôs four-step plan 

for dealing with poor 

behaviour to correct 

unacceptable behaviour 

and encourage the young 

person to act in a different 

manner in the future.  

Staff may use simple sanctions such as  a verbal reprimand, relocating a 

learner within the classroom or arranging a órecallô to meet the individual to 

discuss behaviour.  More serious or unresolved incidents of indiscipline would 

involve the Principal Teacher of the Faculty or the Depute Head Teacher in 

charge of that learnerôs House group.  Various support mechanisms, aimed at 

promoting positive behaviour, can be put in place and involve parents in the 

monitoring process of such support. 



 

Recalls are usually arranged for a time as soon after an event as is possible.  

24 hoursô notice of a recall is not normally given to parents for this reason. 

 

4.2 Anti-Bullying 

At Kincorth Academy we are keen to act quickly when we receive information 

about bullying.  Unfortunately, sometimes incidents of bullying are not 

reported to us immediately, which allows issues to grow before school staff 

have the opportunity to respond. 

 

In 2009, some senior students from Kincorth Academy worked with staff from 

Aberdeen City Council to produce a leaflet offering advice on how to deal with 

bullying.  This information is made available to all our young people. 

 

Aberdeen City Council is currently reviewing the Anti-Bullying strategy and 

Kincorth Academy will align with this when it is published. 

 

4.3 Recognising Achievement 

Learnersô efforts are rewarded by praise from the teacher and recorded 

through their report cards. 

  

We regularly recognise young people who have contributed successfully to 

the life of the school or have participated in events beyond the school by 

inviting them to attend our regular Recognising Achievement Meetings.  

Parents are invited to those meetings and each success is celebrated by 

being awarded a place in the Kincorth Academy Hall of Fame which forms 

part of our main corridor. 

 

We also hold an Annual Awards Ceremony, which has been previously held in 

the Beach Ballroom, in the week leading up to the summer holidays. 

 

4.4 School Uniform 

There is considerable local support for the pupils of Kincorth Academy to wear 

school uniform.  It is a simple way of identifying with and showing pride in the 

school.  In a practical sense, it is also an easy way for staff to identify who 

should and should not be on the premises. 

 

We urge all parents to co-operate by ensuring that their youngsters are turned 

out in the recommended clothing. 

 

 S1-S3 

 A school sweatshirt or cardigan bearing the school badge 

 A school polo shirt bearing the school badge 

 or a shirt and striped tie 

 

S4-6 

A traditional school blazer, shirt and school tie, yellow braid on blazer for S5, 

costing £1.50 and red braid for S6 at a cost of £1.00. 

 



All school clothing can be purchased through John Lewis.  You can also buy 

school ties, badges and the braid from the school office. 

 

We ask that learners also wear dark colours in relation to skirt, trousers and 

footwear.  Under no circumstances should young people wear jeans, 

tracksuits, denim jackets, leather jackets, multi-coloured sweatshirts, t-shirts 

or items of dress bearing team names or references to drug culture. 

 

4.5 Attendance and Absence 

All learners belong to a registration class which meets at 8.30am each 

morning.  The registration teacher is responsible for marking morning 

registration, setting the tone for the day and dealing with communication 

which have to be handed out to or taken in from pupils. 

If parents are telephoning the school to report a childôs absence then we 

request that this is done before 8.45am.  Learners returning from a period of 

absence should also bring a note, signed by the parent, which should be 

handed to the school office marked for the attention of the appropriate 

Principal Teacher of Guidance.  Young people over the age of 16 can explain 

their own absences. 

 

Medical and dental appointments should, if possible, be made out of school 

hours or at the beginning or end of the school day to minimise the disruption 

to teaching time.  Should your child become ill during the school day, he or 

she should seek permission to report to the school office at which point the 

office staff will make contact with the appropriate Depute Head Teacher and, 

in most cases, with parents.  All instances of truancy will be reported to 

parents and, in this circumstance, young people should expect to have other 

sanctions imposed upon them. 

 

We encourage everyone to be on time for school. 

 

Whilst, it is appreciated that there can be difficulties in arranging holidays 

within the official holiday period, Aberdeen City Council is not in favour of 

young people being absent to go on holiday during term time.  These 

absences will normally be recorded as unauthorised absences. 

 

4.6 Learning Beyond the Classroom 

Learners at Kincorth Academy are encouraged to participate in the range of 

extra-curricular activities which are on offer to them.  We see this as integral 

part of school life. 

 

 Each year the activities vary slightly but a usual selection is listed. 

 

 Football  Basketball  Gymnastics 

 Rowing  Running  Computing Club 

 Drama Club  School Musical Glee Club 

 Scripture Union Film Club  Charities Club 

 



 
 

 

 

Senior students also take part organising the annual School Prom and 

participate in the Duke of Edinburgh Award scheme. 

 

When practical to do so, there are times when a number of residential and 

foreign trips are organised in which learners can volunteer to participate. 

 

4.7 Inclusion 

Aberdeen City Council is committed to Inclusion and the Presumption of 

Mainstreaming, as set out in the Standards in Scotlandôs Schools Act 2000. 

 

It is the aspiration of Education and Childrenôs Services to utilise its resources 

and expertise to ensure that almost all children can be supported in their 

learning within their local school.  This will be a gradual change which will 

ensure, where possible, that children no longer have to travel away from 

friends and family to access the support they need. 

All primary and secondary schools can already provide interventions for 

children and young people with additional support needs.  Schools can 

access expertise from a range of specialist services including Educational 

Psychology, Sensory Support, English as an Additional Language and Autism 

Outreach.  A very small number of children may require access to a more 

specialised provision for a period of time or access to a Special School 

Placement.  As a parent or carer you will be fully involved in decisions about 

your child, your views are invaluable in helping us design appropriate 

supports. 

 

Schools operate a staged approach to supporting learners.  The Staged 

Intervention Framework is used to help identify potential barriers to learning 

and participation, and plan effectively.  If your child is recognised as being in 

need of targeted support, a Childôs Plan will be put in place.  Agencies 

supporting your child will help develop and review the plan to make sure that it 

is supporting your child. 



 

Levels of support within the staged intervention framework are categorised as 

follows:- 

Universal Support is the support delivered by the subject teachers through 

effective differentiation and by the Principal Teacher of Guidance.  When 

appropriate the class teacher will be guided by other professionals in school 

with particular expertise. 

 

Targeted Support may be delivered by subject teachers and other support 

staff in the school.  When appropriate, support will be provided by support 

services from across Education and Childrenôs Services and will be planned 

for through the development of a Childôs Plan. 

 

Specialist/Multi-Agency Support is the support delivered by the school and 

others, which is likely to be highly individualised.  Support will be planned and 

co-ordinated through the development of a Childôs Plan that may be multi-

agency in nature. 

 

Support given may be short term or longer term, but will be reviewed on a 

regular basis to make sure your child is making good progress. 

 

Getting it Right for Every Child (GIRFEC) 

Getting it Right for Every Child is the Scottish Governmentôs policy that aims 

to make sure that all babies, children and young people are supported to 

reach their full potential by maximising their wellbeing. 

 

The policy is based on a number of core principles and values.  In Aberdeen it 

is being delivered through a shared approach where all the community 

partners work together to support children and/or their family as soon as a 

need is identified. 

 

In order to make sure children receive the appropriate help, every child now 

has a óNamed Personô based in either health or education.  The óNamed 

Personô will be the first point of contact when a child, young person or their 

family or carers wish to access support or advice.  If the child requires support 

of more than two services a óLead Professionalô will be appointed to co-ordiate 

the support. 

 

Further information on Getting it Right for Every Child can be found on the 

website www.aberdeengettingitright.org.uk/GIRFEC.htm 

 

4.8 Education Maintenance Allowance (EMA) 

Education Maintenance Allowance, payable by Aberdeen City Council, is 

available to help young people remain in school beyond their statutory leaving 

date.  The award of an EMA is dependent on parental income. 

 

4.9 Pupil Voice 

In 2013, we established a Pupil Parliament, to which a number of pupils have 

been directly elected by their peers.  Elections will take place annually and the 

http://www.aberdeengettingitright.org.uk/GIRFEC.htm


pupil in the parliament represent all House Groups and Year Groups.  More 

information can be obtained from Mrs Henderson, Depute Head Teacher. 

 

Pupils are also asked their opinions in less formal settings in the classroom 

and around the school to ensure the school meets the needs of the learners in 

the Academy. 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



Section 5  Helpful Additional Information 

 
5.1 School Day & Year 

 The school day is divided into six teaching periods 

 

 Warning Bell   8.25am 

 Registration   8.30 ï 8.40 

 

 Period 1   8.40 ï 9.35am 

 Period 2   9.35 ï 10.30am 

 

 Interval   10.30am ï 10.45am 

 

 Period 3   10.45 ï 11.40am 

 Period 4   11.40 ï 12.30pm 

 

 Lunch    12.30 ï 1.30pm 

 

 Period 5   1.30 ï 2.25pm 

 Period 6   2.25 ï 3.15pm 

 

There are regular morning assemblies.  These are usually conducted by members of 

the School Leadership Team, senior pupils and, occasionally, by outside speakers.  

 

The school year is divided into terms as follows:- 

 

Monday  21 August 2017    In-Service day for teachers 

Tuesday  22 August 2017    First day for pupils 

Friday  22 & Monday 25 September 2017  Local Holiday weekend 

Friday  13 October 2017    Term finishes 3.15pm 

 

Monday  30 October 2017    Term begins 

Friday  22 December 2017    Term finishes at 3.00pm 

 

Monday  8 January 2018    Term begins 

Monday  12 February 2018    Mid term holiday 

Thursday  29 March 2018    Term finishes at 3.15pm 

 

Monday  16 April 2018     Term begins 

Monday  7 May      May Day Holiday 

Friday  6 July 2018     Term finishes at 3.00pm 

 

Four additional In-Service days have still to be identified for 2017/2018 

 

 

 

 

 



5.2 Transport                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             

Young people living in excess of three miles from the school may be entitled 

to assistance in travelling to school.  Further information is available from:- 

  

 The Public Transport Unit 

 Marischal College 

Broad Street 

ABERDEEN   

Telephone: 01224 523764 

 

A Child Cityride pass is available for purchase giving unlimited travel on all 

First Aberdeenôs network services.  This pass can be purchased for one 

week, one month or three months and is available from First Aberdeenôs sales 

outlet located at 47 Union Street and at local Post Offices.  There will be a 

replacement charge of £10 for lost or damaged passes for children that are 

entitled to school transport.  Further information is available from:- 

 

First Aberdeenôs Busline 

Telelphone: 01224 650065 

 

5.3 School Meals 

The dining areas are cash-free zones.  Learners are issued with an Accord 

Card when they join the school and transfer cash onto the card through 

payment machines, online or by handing a cheque to the school office.  The 

card then works like a debit card.  When young people purchase items from 

the server, the cost of the items is automatically deducted from their cards.  

Learners can check the amount of money on their cards through the payment 

machine.  Young people who are entitled to free school meals have the cost 

of the meal automatically transferred onto their cards each day.  When they 

purchase their meals they appear the same as everyone else.  Parents who 

wish to apply for free school meals, should contact the Depute Head Teacher 

of their childôs house group. 

 

 

 



5.4 Equipment for School 

Learners are expected to come to class properly equipped for work.  Most of 

the materials required will be provided by the school, for example, paper and 

textbooks.  Learners are expected to supply basic equipment such as pens, 

pencils, rubbers, rulers.  For certain courses, a calculator would be an 

advantage.  Young people are expected to take proper care of items which 

belong to the school, such as textbooks, and ensure that they are carried in a 

proper schoolbag. 

 

Some departments will charge for supplying materials where young people 

make items, which can be taken home.  Currently some charges are:- 

 

 Art & Design: S3 - £4:  SQA Courses - £10 

 

 Technologies:S3 Design & Manufacture - £13: S3 Practical Woodwork - £12 

     National 4/5 Practical Woodwork - £10 

 

Learners will make extensive use of computing facilities as part of their 

learning and all young people and their parents must sign a user agreement in 

order to enjoy the access to the school network and the internet.  This 

agreement ensures that all users make sensible and appropriate use of this 

resource. 

 

5.5 Personal Property 

While it is accepted that learners may bring mobile phones and ipods to 

school, these items should be turned off and placed out of sight as a matter of 

course.  In some learning situations, pupils may be allowed to use their mobile 

phone in order to help with their learning.  Under no circumstances, should 

these items be brought to an SQA examination. 

 

As any secondary school is a busy place, all personal belongings should be 

clearly marked with the ownerôs name and young people are advised not to 

leave bags unattended in the school.  Lockers are available but learners are 

advised to bring the minimum amount of personal property and money with 

them to school. 

 

During Physical Education classes, young people should hand in any items of 

value to the teacher for safekeeping. 

 

5.6 Adverse Weather 

As a matter of course, when there is significant snow lying on the ground, the 

school lunchtime will be shortened to 30 minutes.  This arrangement reduces 

the potential for accidents at lunchtime and allows everyone to travel home in 

lighter conditions.  In these circumstances, afternoon classes begin at 1pm 

and finish at 2.45pm. 

 

In case of very severe weather, when the school may need to close 

completely to pupils, please dial the following number:- 

 

School Information Line - 0870 054 1999 



 

You will then be asked to enter a PIN code, 011070, and a pre-recorded 

message will advise you of the position.  Please DO NOT phone the school 

directly, since this can jam the system and prevent the school from phoning 

out.  Information will also be broadcast on Northsound Radio and BBC Radio 

Scotland. 

 

You can also access more detailed information about closures by using the 

internet.  Logon to www.aberdeencity.gov.uk/closure 

 

If the school needs to close once the school day has started, arrangements 

will be made to ensure that young people can get home safely.  All learners 

living beyond walking distance from the school are required to provide the 

school with an emergency address which is close to the school.  In very 

exceptional circumstances young people will be sent to their emergency 

addresses. 

 

5.7 School Pupilsô Insurance 

No insurance is held by Aberdeen City Council to compensate school pupils 

from personal accident, whether an accident occurs within or outwith the 

cartilage of the school. 

  

It is the view of Aberdeen City Council, in common with most Scottish 

Education Authorities, that insurance of this nature, for example, personal 

accident insurance, life insurance or private medical insurance is a parental 

responsibility. 

 

Aberdeen City Council holds third party liability insurance which indemnifies 

the council for claim from third parties, for example parents on behalf of 

pupils, who have suffered injury, loss or damage arising from the negligence 

of the council or its employees. 

 

5.8 Transferring Data 

Education Authorities and the Scottish Government have collected data about 

young people on paper form for many years.  We now work together to 

transfer data electronically through the ScotXed programme. 

 

The data collected and transferred covers areas such as entitlement to free 

school meals, whether a pupil is looked after by the local authority, date of 

birth, postcode, additional support needs, attendance, absence and 

exclusions.  Pupils names and addresses are collected by the school and 

education authority but they are  not passed to the Scottish Government.  

Your postcode is only part of the address that is transferred.  Data held 

securely and no information about individual pupils can or would be published.  

This information is used for statistical and research purposes. 

 

In order to make the best decisions about how to improve education services, 

the Scottish Government and Aberdeen City Council need accurate, up-to-

date information about pupils and schools. 

 

http://www.aberdeencity.gov.uk/closure


The collection, transfer, processing and sharing of ScotXed data is done in 

accordance with the Data Protection Act (1998).  We also comply with the 

National Statistics Code of Practice requirements and other legislation related 

to safeguarding the confidentiality of data.  The Data Protection Act gives you 

the right to know how your son or daughterôs data is used.  Further details can 

be found on ScotXedôs website, www.scotxed.net. 

 

If you have any concerns about ScotXed data collection you can write to:- 

 

The Data Controller 

The ScotXed Support Office 

Victoria Quay 

Leith 

EDINBURGH 

EH6 6QQ 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

http://www.scotxed.net/

